



Education Council (EC) Meeting Minutes                     December 15, 2015
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	J Reid

	S Katz
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	M Kim
	S van den Hoogenhof
	M Wagar

	
	
	


Minutes

Minutes for the November 17, 2015 EC meeting were approved with no corrections or additions.
Information – Educational Scholarship Task Force
The charge is from the Dean and is based upon an idea raised by the Education Council members, leading to the appointment of the Educational Scholarship Task Force.  This is important because there are discussions taking place regarding how to recognize the work of our faculty, how to support them and how to define what educational scholarship encompasses. A focus of the charge recommends best practices and the evaluation of educational scholarship for the purpose of promotion and tenure.  Educational scholarship isn’t a first or last authored publication, development of curriculum or for example the core EPAs,  are not a peer reviewed journal article but will have a very large impact on medical education across all schools. 

The second charge to get our faculty engaged and supported for educational scholarship, what is needed to move them forward, i.e. statistical support, databases, etc.  The third charge for the Task Force is to identify what are the high priority areas for education research that have the potential to determine what is happening at the UMMS but also having a broader impact.  The 4th focus of the Task Force charge is how to recognize faculty who teach.   These are areas that have been discussed; Dr. James Nixon has agreed to serve as chair for this Task Force.  

The State of the Curriculum Report

Dr. Suzanne van den Hoogenhof provided key themes as part of the overview of the Report and to identify areas of particular importance.  She thanked graduate assistants Jackie Gauer and Emma Crawford who have done the greatest share of data mining used to develop the Report.  The basis data used in the report are student reports (course and clerkship evaluations); the graduate perspective from the graduation questionnaire (AAMC) (very low rate of participation this year at 62%), faculty analysis, PGY-1 and student performance data.  
Some of the data is lagging as with one of the performance measures which is the clinical competency assessment (CCA) an OSCE taken in the fourth year; the report includes that data from the summer of 2014 instead of 2015. With the GQ, the graduating medical students have been in the program for four years, therefore questions focusing on the first 2 years are somewhat skewed.  For example this class is the last set of students taught under the old curriculum, their feedback isn’t reflective of what is the current content and therefore they are discussing courses no longer being taught.  The 2016 graduating class will provide information for coursework that was improved after they began their medical education.  An added difficulty is, at this time none of the data is integrated. Sources include CoursEval, E*Value, and People Soft.   
There are two critical themes that are identified in the Report, which have been highlighted in the past. One is integration of basic science and clinical experiences. This is both integrating high value clinical experiences in the preclinical years and bringing back important basic science content in the clinical years.  Secondly is our clinical learning environment. When looking at clerkship evaluations there are some differences in the experiences with different sites and we still have the capacity issues.
Accomplishments include the following:

· Piloting the integration milestone in 2014 and successfully rolled it out for the 2nd year classes on both campuses, these cases were related to Human Disease/Cardio-Respiratory.
· For 2015 two new cases were added to the milestone; and they are GI/Hem.  Students who piloted these new cases were very enthusiastic and spent extra time to work on them during free time.  This supports adding more simulations to increase student exposure to additional integration experiences.
· Received an NIH T-35 grant
· AAMC staff (presented on campus) and presided over Teach-4-Quality sessions, which are faculty development to improve their quality of teaching.
· MERC Medical Education Research Certification which requires completion of 6 courses to receive their certificates.

· The three work groups Improvement of Patient Safety, Public Health and Health Policy, and Interprofessional Education successfully completed their work and have begun to implement their recommendations.
· Continue to increase active learning and other innovative teaching strategies on both campuses.

· New partnerships with MMA, HCMC to explore developing new LICs at that hospital. 

Dr. van den Hoogenhof noted there are courses that continue to receive the highest rating from students and those that are rated as lesser courses.  The goal is to have a smaller gap between the scores these two sets of courses receive.  Our students as residents score higher than the national average or at the national average, while faculty rank below the national average. USMLE pass rates for our students for Step 3 are at 100% on the first try.  While the number of our students passing Step 1 on the first attempt is rising, the number of our students passing Step 2 CK and 2CS on the first try is declining slightly. Part of the reasoning are the changes to the NBME rating of the exams.  The historical variations in the Duluth students’ Step 1 pass rates were dramatically varied over a short time span.  Review of their curriculum, faculty teaching practices and student efforts lead to changes that have been successful in bringing those scores back to the level of the TC students.  Dr. van den Hoogenhof pointed out for this year’s Step 1 results those students who matriculated in Duluth, the average of their exam scores are above the national average. On the PGY-1 survey residency program directors are asked in what set of thirds (top 13, middle 1/3 or bottom 1/3) of their current residents do the UMMS graduates rank.  Their responses put 59% of our graduates in the top 1/3 and 99% of program directors would choose these same graduates again after working with them for a year. Students are asked by the AAMC to agree or disagree with regard to “their overall satisfaction with their medical education” our students have consistently ranked UMMS at 4.1 to 4.2 on a scale of 1 to 5/
Recommendations:
· Continue work on integration of basic science and clinical experiences
A good deal of work has been done in this area and on integration milestone which students on both campuses complete.  With Dr. Bob Englander joining our Medical School there will be EPAs and greater opportunity for developing competency based  assessments.  More shared assessments for both TC and Duluth students will be a focus for the future.

· Dr. Anne Pereira has led the efforts to develop  a new clerkship design and plans now are to move forward with planning for implementation 
· The Data Warehouse project is a priority for moving forward, with the capability to bring data together to better comprehend where our strengths and weaknesses lie in the M.D. degree program. To better respond to student progress or lack of performance with clearer understanding of successful.
· The work of the three groups, Interprofessional Education group, the Quality Improvement group and the Public Health and Health Policy group have established recommendations that will  facilitate further integration of basic sciences and clinical experiences in the curriculum and across campuses. 
· USMLE changes in STEP exams 
· Below the national average in terms of the percent of students who indicate that they have had direct observation of the history taking and in their physical examination skills.
Discussion/Questions
What is a major factor in our students scoring our residents as teachers, higher than they do our faculty (as shown in the national statistics)?  For this question the AAMC in the GQ doesn’t provide a choice for students to select to what degree or why they rank faculty lower. In talking with colleagues at other medical schools, it seems to be related to how the health care system is designed in regard to how much teaching in-hospital time physicians have with medical students.  Across peer institutions and those ranked highest, faculty report face time is closely tied to students’ sense of the learning environment.  There is also the development of the hospitalist position and impact physicians’ time in-hospital (and medical student interactions) has been changed. 
What was the level of staff time required to pull together the data included in the State of the Curriculum Report?  Some work began in July, 2015 and the two graduate students are part time 20 hours-a-week.  Their data mining work ended in October and at that point Dr. van den Hoogenhof compiled the Report using their data. It was noted that their work equals one FTE.  The data warehouse will hold all forms of data and will help to eliminate the need to track down data that is held by 10 different people.  She noted that there is rich data for the MSTP and RPAP that aren’t included in the Report and with the number of different existing programs within the M.D. degree and those being piloted (LICs) it’s important to combine these data sources.  

As suggested in the objectives for today’s Agenda, input from Council members is very important and especially with regard to developing additional critical themes and/or added recommendations.  Before the Report is finalized, Council members took the opportunity to add other important points to the recommendations (see above)  
· USMLE Step results and changes to scoring are important theme for consideration.  Through use of EPIC students are getting less feedback from their notes and using more templates.  Students are using more templates and are not aware of their importance. Two areas that have come up are typing skills and education about how important the notes are and how they are scored.  Students may not be aware that in scoring the notes are being evaluated as part of knowledge and students may view them as less important. Strong recommendation to focus on competency based assessment and strategies for improving quality and reliability of competency based assessments. 
· Address practices in our students’ clinical experiences that have reduced the frequency of direct observation of their skills in history taking and physical examinations. With the introduction of EPAs and the possibility of more competency based assessment, it’s important to understand the learner experience and how they learn in clinical experiences.  
· Increase our students’ completion rate of the GQ to have a better set of data for future evaluation of our students’ educational experience across four years.
Establishing a timeline for completion of the recommendations is an important step to moving forward.  To set target dates for different aspects and phases of the recommendations will help to fulfill EC’s responsibility of oversight of the curriculum and meet the deadlines and roll-out dates. 

Dr. Brad Benson recommends designing a reverse timeline to guide moving ahead, 

 The goals include: 

Integration of basic science and clinical experiences, 

2017  new clerkship design for roll-out


2019 move to new building with the new curriculum, completion of the new curriculum before moving to the new building would be advantageous.

To move integration forward, Chairs of the QI, PHHP and Interprofessional Work Groups are simultaneously meeting individually with the course and clerkship directors to begin the planning how to operationalize the Work Groups’ recommendations. Clerkship redesign has been vetted the clerkship directors, students and faculty advisors on both campuses. The proposed redesign will be presented to this Council on January 19th.  The academic calendars will be reviewed as part of this discussion.  There are 3-weeks that are intersession weeks and one recommendation is that part of that time be a reintegration of the basic science into the clinical knowledge. There are many more hours of curriculum and assessments that people are interested in adding to those 3 weeks and that will be an ongoing discussion.  There are very important conversations to enable to do all of these ideas and goals.  

There have been difficult at CEC for the clinical changes.  How does curriculum integration influence the building or is it the reverse the building influences the curriculum.  Lecture halls will be eliminated and the rooms will look more like the interactive classrooms in place on the TC and Duluth campus.
Policy:

Objective: Council Members will review and approve CEC recommended policy changes  
1) Clinical Course Grades –Years 1-4




S van den Hoogenhof
H Peterson



At the December15th meeting Dr. Robert Acton (CEC Chair) summarized challenges with the current grading policies. He reviewed the discussions held by CEC members over a period of time and he noted a consensus hasn’t been reached to setting a standard. In many other ways clerkships have become more consistent in what and how students learn. But grading practices are not in compliance with University Policy.  Most required clerkships base their grades in part on shelf-exams.  When a student is unable to achieve the acceptable score on a shelf exam, but has passed all other aspects of the clerkship, they are allowed to take 1 retest of the self-exam. Generally the clerkship directors agree with this as a standard.  Due to larger future Grading Policy issues, it was proposed by EC members to provide another opportunity for discussion at the CEC meeting to attempt to reach consensus for the above described practice. This was accepted with understanding that future clerkship redesign and other changing assessment factors would in the future generate an in depth review of grading.  Based upon the reported CEC discussion there is consensus to accept the currently drafted Grading Policy.  A motion was duly made and seconded to pass the revised version of the Clinical Course Grades - Years 1-4 and the motion passed unanimously.   
2) Reporting Grades on Transcripts








For Heather Peterson, as Registrar, the question students most often ask is what is needed to achieve “honors”.  This has generated discussions and reworking the current policy to achieve compliance with the University of Minnesota Policy for recording grades on transcripts.  It was noted that the Policy doesn’t specifically state for required courses only. With regard to the wording because the basis for our school’s grading is “criterion-referenced”, it has been suggested to remove the 30% nomenclature and replacing it with other language, i.e.  “intended to reflect the top performance of the student body”.  The percent of students receiving “H” is based upon the total numbers taking the courses, rather than 30% of each and every course session.  There is agreement that this issue is reflective of our outdated grading processes and policies and the work needed to bring them to an improved level to accurately reflect student performance.  Additional suggested language is “honors represents outstanding performance in all respects and far exceeds the level required to meet course requirements.”  In B 2, 3 the language states “meets requirements in every respect”.  This language would establish a minimum level of performance which if not met would generate a review of that student and the starting point for discussion of the student’s overall performance.  It was determined that this draft of the Policy should be debated between all clerkship directors at the next CEC meeting. To provide accurate information for Yr-3 students beginning rotations in May of 2016, changes to the Policy will require finalizing the language at the February 16th EC Meeting.  The Reporting Grades on Transcript document was referred back to the CEC for discussion and recommendations and anyone with suggestions contact the Registrar at peter909@umn.edu.    



Next Meeting,
February 16, 2016 
4-5:30, B646 Mayo Bldg
